Tuition Review Advisory Committee (TRAC) Meeting 
MINUTES
September 4, 2013
10:00 – 11:30 a.m.

 Chancellor’s Conference Room
Members Present:  Warwick Arden (Co-Chair), Alex Parker (Co-Chair), Jeff Braden, Katherine Carroll, Krista Domnick, Charles Leffler, DeKia Battle (for Marshall Anthony), Matt Melillo, Kelsey Mills, Michael Mullen, Rebeca Rufty, Susan Ward, David Zonderman
Others Present:  Lewis Carson, Retta Clemons, Steve Keto, Duane Larick, Barbara Moses, Mick Kulikowski 
Provost Arden opened the meeting and led discussions for agenda items 1, 2 and 3.  He began by welcoming members and  asking  members to introduce themselves.  Following introductions, he gave a big-picture overview.  He explained that the Campus Initiated Tuition Increase (CITI)  and the Fee Review processes are important and that it will be a long process which ultimately follows the directions of the UNC-GA and that those directions only apply to instate undergraduate students which in the past has capped tuition increases at 6.5%.  Provost Arden emphasized the importance of transparency in this process and stated why Alex Parker (the student body president) and other student leaders are included on the committees.   He indicated that NC State leadership has not received this year’s directions from UNC-GA regarding the CITI process.  Nonetheless, Provost Arden stressed the importance of moving forward explaining that, when submitted, and if approved, CITI revenues remain at the campus level and are not offset by legislative appropriations. 
He explained the long process as: recommendations from each committee move separately to the Chancellor, then to the Conference Committee, next to the NC State Board of Trustees, to the UNC Board of Governors [which develops a UNC system budget], and  to the N.C. General Assembly in the Spring.  Decisions from the General Assembly are typically made late Spring to early Summer.  Emphasizing the long process, Provost Arden said starting it in September allows NC State to have an inclusive process that involves students which he again said is important.  Not having gotten specific UNC-GA instructions [which usually aren’t available until early October] causes TRAC, he said, to act based on guidelines we think are in place somewhat operating on a blind journey.

Provost Arden noted the importance of access and affordability and said lots of things must be in balance during tough economic times to assure the university has adequate resources for maintaining strong academic programming and its core mission.  He explained the difference between legislative tuition increases (this type increase is used to offset Legislative appropriations) and campus initiated tuition increases (this remains at the campus level in addition to state appropriations).  

Provost Arden indicated that TRAC objectives will be to give a historical perspective of campus initiated tuition increase, discuss premium tuition requests which are earmarked for specific degree programs, and ultimately make recommendations to Chancellor Woodson  regarding tuition increases for all four categories of students:
· Undergraduate and Graduate In-state students

· Undergraduate and Graduate Out-of-state students

During the course of his discussion, Provost Arden distributed three handouts titled “Campus Initiated Tuition Increase Revenue & Allocation History, dated 8/30/13”; “Authorization of Tuition for 2013-14”; and “Peer Institution Table of Tuition and Fees Fall 2012.”   He discussed the first two handouts and asked members to review them later and to bring any questions they might have about them to the next meeting.  In discussing peer comparisons, he said NC State has either the second-lowest or third-lowest tuition as compared to peers.  He mentioned the 11.5% tuition increase listed in the peers comparison handout and explained that the sizeable increase resulted from the UNC Board of Governors approving a“catch up tuition” in addition to 6.5% CITI cap. 
In discussing the handout Campus Initiated Tuition Increase Revenue & Allocation History Summary, Provost Arden noted that the handout contains 5 years of data regarding the CITI revenues and allocations.  He briefly discussed the four categories that CITI supports: 1) need-based financial aid,       2) faculty salaries/benefits [which is restricted to promotional increases], 3) student-centered programs: quality/accessibility, 4) graduate student support plan.  He drew members’ attention to the fact that incoming CITI resources plus percent-allocations for each category vary from year to year and stressed the importance of transparency  in including monetary income and allocations on the handout.  He said the average CITI income is $10M and briefly mentioned the challenge of maintaining strong academic programs and the core mission when faced with a $23M budget cut [as is approximated for this year].
A member asked whether the handout can be emailed to members, and Provost Arden responded “yes.”

A member asked about  the entry of “$0 allocation for Graduate School” on the handout.  Provost Arden and Dean Rufty explained:  The funding would’ve gone to the colleges to be distributed as a pass-through.  Most of the direct CITI funding to the graduate school is in the Graduate Student Support Plan listed in section ‘C’ of the handout.  
Provost Arden indicated that UNC-System President Ross has said he favors a 0% tuition increase for instate undergraduate students for the 2014-15 academic year.  Provost Arden said although there’s predominant support among its governors for $0% tuition increase, the UNC Board of Governors hasn’t made a final decision.  He said NC State University and UNC-Chapel Hill are consistently ranked in the top 10 as a great value and that we, at NC State, like that ranking.
A member asked about the availability of data that shows state appropriations as compared with tuition over a period of years wondering whether data will illustrate an inverse relationship.  In response, Provost Arden briefly described a handout which will show quartiles of peer institutions and will have it available at the next TRAC meeting.

A member asked for clarity regarding what’s covered by tuition and what’s covered by fees.  Provost Arden responded:  The fee review process is handled by a committee that Vice Chancellor Mullen co-chairs.  This [TRAC] committee makes recommendations about tuition increases and percent-allocations.  [The four categories mentioned above in the first paragraph; page 2 are categories CITI allocations help support]. 
Co-chair Parker, when asked by Provost Arden, had no further input at this time regarding the discussion. 
Director of Scholarships & Financial Aid, Krista Domnick,  led discussions for agenda item 4 “Review of financial aid data & financial aid projections for 2014-15.”  To guide her discussion, Director Domnick used a powerpoint handout titled “Financial Aid Review.” 

Director Domnick emphasized the following points:

· The weak economy continues to put financial pressures on our students which has led to increased financial need.  
· The imposition of a $70K cap on family income has caused some students to no longer be eligible for state grants.
· The cost of college attendance increases financial pressure on students and families.  These costs include tuition, fees, housing, and dining.
· Graduate students also apply for financial aid.  Distance Education grants are the biggest source of aid at the graduate level.
Questions: 

How much money are we talking about when we talk about financial aid on campus. . . in total dollars? Director Domnick responded:  Approximately $300M in total aid with about $40M in institutional grants from CITI resources.  The financial aid funds come from several sources: federal Pell, federal student loans, UNC-Need based program, NC Lottery program, and external programs that award student scholarships. [Director Domnick will have her designee bring a breakdown to the next TRAC meeting].
[Referring to slides 7 & 8] As compared to its peers what accounts for Univ. of Wisconsin’s low expenditure on grants [$1,089] and low percentage of students receiving grants [6%]?  Two members who previously worked at the University of Wisconsin responded and gave their perspective.  Director Domnick stated that the way NC State looks at the cost of education/college attendance is consistent with the way our peers look at it—all are using standardized data sources.

Co-chair Parker led discussions for Agenda Item 5 “NC State Student Body Perspective.”  He began by extending thanks for having students included in the tuition process.  He discussed the importance of getting TRAC information back to students and recognized the student leaders who’re on the Tuition Review Advisory Committee.  He said the student body perception is that “tuition is always going up” and he wants to bring [TRAC] discussions back to students.  He reiterated that NC State’s core mission is to deliver excellent academic programs and said while he hopes tuition will not go up, he wants students to receive information about the process.
Provost Arden provided a meeting wrap-up which included the following:

It’s important to be transparent. . . communicating about how resources are spent and understanding the big picture. . . understanding the impact of budget cuts are important.  Tuition increases for all four categories of students should be considered during this process.  Adequate funding of the graduate student support plan [which we’ll hear more about in the next meeting] is important in the University’s Strategic Plan [which mirrors a discussion Provost Arden and Vice Chancellor Leffler had earlier today (9/4/13) with Chancellor Woodson].  Increases in graduate tuition effect the graduate student support plan.
When there was no further input, the meeting adjourned at 11:20 a.m.

Next Meeting:

Mon., Sept. 9, 2013 
10:00 – 11:00 AM

Chancellor’s Conference Room 
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